Dear ______________

Pasted below (and at the end as an attachment) is the DRAFT of a letter to the Cornelia Phillips Spencer Bell Award Selection Committee.  It calls for a moratorium on giving the award and asks the committee to help facilitate a dialogue concerning Spencer's history and the implications of giving an award for women in her name.  I think it's fairly self-explanatory.  There is a lot of interest in this issue among people I've spoken with.  I am asking you and a number of other key people to sign the letter to give it legitimacy and broad appeal.  I do not feel that signing the letter commits you to organizing work around this issue.  It does involve taking a public stand, since the letter will be circulated widely to solicit endorsements from groups and other individuals.  I do anticipate that there will be educational events down the road, and your participation would certainly be welcome.  

I am doing this essentially on my own initiative.  I hope to work through other groups with the assistance of a few students who are particularly interested.  My primary goal at this stage is to promote a significant dialogue, not a specific demand.  There are many people who are concerned about the Award because of Spencer's role in closing the university and her white supremacy.  At the same time, however, there are many different ideas about what to do.  Some want to abolish the award.  Some want to transform it.  Some want to promote alternative awards.  I think there is merit to all these views and I have no problem with leaving the question of what to do open--for now.  Clearly, at some point, concrete proposals for change will be introduced and acted upon.  But my aim for this Spring is to highlight the seriousness and legitimacy of the issue in order to promote dialogue.

Please look over the letter and let me know in the next couple of days whether you are willing to add your name.  Time is of the essence since the process of choosing the next Bell Award recipient will start very soon, if it has not already started (The award is given around March 20).  I can supply you with any additional information you may need to make your decision.  I have extensive documentation relating to Spencer, the Bell Award, and the 2002 protest/media reaction.  Hopefully by tomorrow evening I can send out additional email attachments with summaries of Spencer's history and a selection of quotes from her writings and writings about her.  The letter has gone through four drafts with a number of readers.  However, if there are any suggestions you have for changes, please let me know.  This is a draft.  It is not for circulation.

 DRAFT   LETTER

From: Yonni Chapman, ychapman@earthlink.net
Date: asap

To: The Cornelia Phillips Spencer Bell Award Selection Committee 

Re: Proposal for a moratorium and campus dialogue to reconsider the Bell Award


UNC established the Cornelia Phillips Spencer Bell Award in 1994 as part of the Bicentennial celebration.  It was meant to honor outstanding contributions of women to the university.  However, the award is flawed. Taken at face value by many honest people as a celebration of women,  the Bell Award, in fact, also honors the forced closing of the university by white supremacists in 1871.  Cornelia Phillips Spencer was one of the main leaders of the white supremacy campaign to close the university and overthrow the bi-racial coalition that briefly controlled North Carolina during Radical Reconstruction.  The university has censored this aspect of its history.


Since the inception of the Bell Award, Spencer's history has been subjected to critical scrutiny by Dr. Annette C. Wright, associate director of the UNC Center for the Study of the American South at the time of her study.  In July, 1997 she published an article in the North Carolina Historical Review that detailed Spencer's career,  including her efforts to force the closure of the university and her white supremacist views.  These issues were raised in relationship to the Bell Award in 2002.  Based on my own research for a graduate seminar, UNC students and the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom organized  a protest at the Bell Award ceremony that gained statewide publicity.  Nevertheless, both Wright's study and that protest have been dismissed by university administrators.  Those who have received the award have not been informed of Spencer's white supremacy, nor has Spencer's role in defeating the democratic reforms of Reconstruction been explained, either in the Chancellor's remarks or in university press releases about the award.  


The myth of "the woman who rang the bell" is dishonest.  It distorts both the life of Cornelia Phillips Spencer and the history of the university.  The myth shrouds the university's deep implication in the maintenance of white supremacy within a fog of denial. The perpetuation of this myth undermines the mission and moral leadership of the university by setting an example of intellectual dishonesty and moral indifference to injustice.  The true legacy of Spencer's actions and the defeat of Reconstruction by white supremacists was the continued oppression and exploitation of black workers following Emancipation.  Among its other consequences, this history had a direct bearing on the creation of a racially defined, demeaned laboring caste in North Carolina and the South.    That legacy is clearly reflected in the fact that UNC's lowest paid workers are still predominantly workers of color, mostly women.  These workers have struggled incessantly for respect, higher pay, better working conditions, and increased opportunities for advancement.   


It is true that Spencer championed the cause of women's education and the reopening of the university under the stewardship of the Democrats, then the party of white supremacy.  That does not change the fact that the Bell Award honors a woman who forced the closing of the university because she opposed the racial justice reforms we cherish today.  For this reason, the award is problematic.


Those of us who have signed this letter call on you to reconsider the Bell Award.  There must be a stronger commitment to design an award that honors the contributions of ALL women.  To this end, we hope you will join us in initiating a campus wide dialogue about the true history of Cornelia Phillips Spencer and the implications of giving an award to honor women in her name.  We encourage you to create institutional support for such a conversation, including a moratorium on giving the award to allow for a full discussion with input from all segments of the Carolina community.  We would like to present these views at a meeting of the Bell Award Selection Committee as soon as possible.  Finally, we call on you to work with us to formulate a definite process leading to more appropriate ways to celebrate the contributions of all women.


Our concern is not only with how the university honors women, however.  An honest dialogue about the history of the university would be an important step in moving UNC closer to the goal of being "the University of the People."  Our history is the present.  The repercussions of the suppression of black freedom during Reconstruction are with us still, and we must face this legacy honestly if we are to provide moral leadership in these difficult times.


Please let Yonni Chapman know when you can meet to discuss these issues.  If any of you would like further documentation of the history in question, a copy of Dr. Wright's study, or information about the protest two years ago, Mr. Chapman can provide material on request.

Sincerely,

Yonni Chapman, UNC doctoral candidate in US history

In solidarity,

*** (your name and identifying information)

***

etc.

